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ZAMBIA THE COUNTRY FOR ALL

Zambia, situated in Southern Africa, is a land-locked country covering 752,612 
square kilometres with a population of about 10 million people.

Zambia is the third most urbanized country in Africa, with almost 50% Zambians 
living in urban areas, especially along the line of rail.

Zambia is a potentially rich country with abundant natural resources such as 
land, water, minerals, forests and their biodiversity.

Although it has 42 million hectares of arable land, only 6% is cropped annually,
mostly under rain-fed agriculture.

Rain-fed agriculture comes under severe threat during drought periods.

Zambia has a mixed economy consisting of a modern urban-oriented sector confined
to the line of rail, and a rural agricultural sector.

After attaining political independence in 1964, Zambia was classified as a 
middle income country and one of the richest countries in Africa.

From that time, state-run conglomerates called parastatals dominated the 
economic sector.

Copper mining, the country's symbol of economic wealth, contributing 95% of 
export earnings and 45% of government revenue during the decade after political 

independence, came under severe pressure as world copper prices fell in the mid 
1970s.

From a production of 713,000 metric tonnes in 1976 to about 300,000 tonnes in 
1996, Zambia's copper mines have continued to register losses and dwindling 
contribution 

to the country's gross domestic product.

Since the 1990s, the shrinking mining sector and widespread closures of most 
industries have compounded the problem of unemployment.

Current data indicate that the majority of Zambians in both urban and rural 
areas are not in formal employment, with only 29% of women living in urban areas
working in 

the formal sector.

The shrinking job market, inflation, and the corresponding erosion of real 
earnings have reduced the capacity of most households to afford basic needs.

Poverty and hunger now characterise most households -- with per capita incomes 
of less than US$20.

More than 80% of the Zambian population lives in abject poverty and squalor.

In addition, Gini coefficients depict that 60% of the country's income is 
enjoyed by less than 10% of the population, while 40% of the income is shared by
more than 

90% of the population.
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LOST AND SQUANDERED OPPORTUNITIES FOR DEVELOPMENT 

The ULP ascertains with great concern that in the period that the MMD has been 
in power, our country has been brought into economic chaos and the population is
in 

despair.

Political gimmicks and the MMD's ulterior interests have compromised economic 
reforms by promoting policies that are inadequate to the national character.

The incompetence, dilettantism, the absence and the incoherence of the current 
government decisions, vis-à-vis the prognosis set up by the ULP specialists, 
lead us to 

the conclusion that the achievement of Zambia's economic straightening is 
impossible if the MMD government is maintained in power.

It is time to recognise that the failure of governing must be stopped 
immediately if Zambia is to have another chance for economic and social 
recovery.

The successive budgets under the MMD government have not been budgets of 
austerity, as they claim, but budgets of despair and trickery.

Under these circumstances, the ULP finds it absolutely necessary to urgently 
apply a programme of reconstruction that is aimed at stopping the continued 
economic 

decline, create a favourable and stimulative economic background, remake the 
credibility of our country abroad and, above all, promote real reforms with 
bearable pace 

and social costs to the whole population.

In this context, the agreements with international bodies must be negotiated and
concluded with professionalism, for the benefit of our people so as to allow, 

concurrently, access to foreign financing, economic recovery, protection of 
national output, and gradual diminishing of the harsh social costs of the 
economic reforms.

The ULP recognizes that the support of the people is essential if the objectives
of our reforms are to be attained.

Treating contemptuously the needs of the citizens, ignoring them, changing the 
reforms into a dogma that must be applied at any cost, even at the expense of 
life, can 

create big social discontents and dangers to democracy.

In Zambia today, there is too much tension and hatred which cannot be cured by 
the stick of the police or by tear gas, neither can these ills be cured by 
diversions 

nor attempts to compromise and blackmail political opponents.
 
Zambia's socio-economic and political crises will be worse if we do not replace 
this confrontation with dialogue, and the dictates of the strong with consensus.
 

Open-ended liberalisation and poor application of market reforms have shifted 
Zambia from a producer nation to a consumer and supermarket economy.

Manufacturing, Mining and Agriculture have collapsed rendering Zambia's 
competitive participation in the regional and international economic blocs 
meaningless.
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The decade of the MMD in government thus constitutes a lost and squandered 
opportunities, a scenario that should be frowned upon by the Zambian people.

That is why the year 2006 is a crucial year for the future of the Zambian 
economy and society.

Our country can be a victim of chaos and violence if those who lead Zambia will 
not succeed to stop the collapse of the economy and the deteriorating living 
standards 

of the population.

We will not succeed to solve social conflicts peacefully if we negate dialogue 
and negotiation.

The MMD government has no solutions at all for this country, at the economic, 
social and political levels.
 
The ULP, therefore, offers the Zambian people, not only new ideas, a new course,
and a new President, but also the promise of opportunity, the dignity of work, 
and a 

decent life for all.

We will act decisively and ask to be held accountable if we fail to deliver on 
our promises.

THE PARTY AND ITS VISION FOR ZAMBIA

The Party

The UNITED LIBERAL PARTY (ULP), registered on 1st August 2006, is a party of 
dedicated and committed Zambians who do not want to see the continued 
underdevelopment of 

their country.

The Vision

The vision of the ULP is to create a united and prosperous Zambia with equal 
opportunities across ethnic, tribal, religious, and gender considerations, 
living in 

harmony in a free society.

The Mission

The ULP seeks to foster accelerated national development through the 
mobilisation and sustainable use of the available and potential human and 
natural resources for 

the empowerment of every Zambian citizen.

ZAMBIA FOR ALL: ULP STRATEGIES

The ULP will endeavour to achieve its objectives through the policy strategies 
outlined below.

The Economy

Gross mismanagement and poor planning have marred the Zambian economy under the 
MMD government.

This has led to fluctuations in inflation levels, unstable exchange rates and 
weakening of the local currency, lack of meaningful foreign investments, reduced
exports 

and increased imports (trade deficits), massive closures of financial 

Seite 3



ULP 2007
institutions and manufacturing companies, high levels of unemployment and job 
losses, and a 

bungled privatisation programme.

Standards of living have plummeted to all time low levels as evidenced by 
exponential levels of hunger, poverty and disease, high mortality rates, reduced
life 

expectancy and the shrinking purchasing power of ordinary Zambians.

All these factors have led to the continued deterioration and decay of the 
economy and has relegated Zambia from a middle income country to one of the most
highly 

indebted poorest countries of the world.

This is shameful given Zambia's immense natural and human resources.

The ULP in government will ensure that the overall objective of the Zambian 
economy shall be to achieve high economic efficiency and competitiveness in 
order to uplift 

the fallen living standards of the people.
 
The guiding principle is a pro-poor development strategy that guarantees 
availability of basic needs of the people.

To this end, the ULP will: 

- develop a mixed economy based on production, efficiency, social justice and 
eradication of poverty.

- institute measures to stabilise the macro-economic factors (i.e., inflation 
containment, stable interest rates, positive growth, fiscal discipline), and 

prioritisation of areas of national development

- review the operations of the Zambia Revenue Authority with a view to 
broadening the tax base

- restore medium and long-term development planning

- create a Consultative Economic Advisory Forum of Business, Labour, Government 
and the Civil Society in order to build national coalition and consensus in 
economic 

planning

- encourage private and public sector economic programmes that improve people's 
well-being

- diversify the economic base through maximum utilisation of local endowments, 
particularly  agriculture, fisheries, tourism and small-scale mining

- reduce the socio-economic disparities currently existing among surplus and 
deficit areas with a view to creating a foundation for sustainable development 
by 

harnessing our own resources

- attain self-sufficiency in the production of basic commodities

- encourage local investors to go into manufacturing through the establishment 
of a citizen credit institution

- actively participate in mutual and beneficial regional and other economic 
groupings
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- establish a national mining institution to spearhead mining activities in 
order to increase national participation and enhance economic development 

Industrialisation

Industry is the hub of a viable modern economy.

A strong and productive industrial sector creates employment, provides markets 
for locally produced raw materials, produces goods for local consumption and 
exports, 

enhances capital formation and public revenue generation for reinvestment in the
economy, and stimulates economic growth.

However, under years of the MMD rule, we have witnessed the total collapse of 
Zambia's industrial base.

There has been low capacity, under capitalisation and closures of strategic 
industries due to hostile government policies that stifle local industry, 
thereby turning 

Zambia into a supermarket economy, fast food and fertile dumping ground for 
foreign goods.
 
The ULP will promote a viable industrial sector through:

- re-establish INDECO to spearhead industrialisation and manufacturing so as to 
enhance public participation in the economy and eradicate poverty

- promotion of co-operatives to establish rural processing industries

- increased investment, infrastructure development, research and development in 
manufacturing

- the creation of partnerships in venture capital between local and foreign 
investors

- the introduction of conducive fiscal measures through tax incentives to 
attract local investment
 
- the creation of industrial estates

- the development of effective linkages between small-scale industries and large
enterprises

- the creation of linkages between the formal and informal sectors

- strengthening the operations and capacity of the Zambia Bureau of Standards
 
- promote local-value added activities based on identified technologies in order
to promote technology transfer, citizen participation and employment creation

- revisit the idea of establishing an industry in each district based on local 
resources

- enhance industrial inspectorate in order to ensure industrial safety

Agriculture

Agriculture has been acknowledged in Zambia as a sector with great potential for
economic growth.

Besides being the source of food security, agriculture provides various types of
raw materials to industry.

It employs 75% of the labour force, and remains, by far, the major opportunity 
for employment in the rural areas.
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The farming community comprises three groups: commercial farmers (1-3%), medium 
scale farmers (7-9%), and small-scale peasant farmers (88-92%).

It is the latter group which is disadvantaged in a number of ways, although the 
burden of ensuring food security rests heavily on it.

There is, therefore, good reason to empower this group which has so far been 
marginalised following the MMD government's liberalisation policy.
 
Despite its acknowledged potential contribution to the national economy, very 
little has been done in practical terms by past and present governments to 
promote this 

sector as an engine for economic growth.

One of the major problems of Zambia's agriculture has been under-utilisation of 
arable land.

Of the 42 million hectares potentially suitable for agriculture, only 2.5 
million hectares (6%) is cropped annually.

In addition, only 50,000 hectares (2%) of this land is irrigated.

This implies heavy dependence on rainfall to sustain agricultural production.

Government participation in the sector through its ill-conceived agricultural 
reforms and laissez-faire agricultural policies adopted since 1991, has had a 
devastating 

impact on agricultural development.

This has been characterised by poor research and extension services; poor 
delivery and supply of agricultural inputs; uncoordinated marketing strategies 
(remember 

promissory notes!); inadequate storage facilities; poor agricultural 
infrastructure such as feeder roads and dipping facilities; poor credit 
facilities and recovery 

practices; and collapse of agricultural support grassroots institutions.

All these factors have reduced the capacity of agriculture of citizens to 
participate meaningfully to the development of our country.

To date, Zambia has failed to achieve national food sufficiency and surplus - a 
disgraceful spectre given Zambia's vast untapped agricultural potential.

The ULP in government will improve agriculture in order to achieve sustainable 
national food security and for export by adopting an agricultural development 
strategy 

that focuses on four key dimensions: people, institutions, knowledge and 
environment.

This will be achieved by:

- timely delivery of farm inputs and improved access to credit, capital, and 
technology.

- building and improving feeder roads, storage and marketing facilities.

- intensifying research and extension services in crop, livestock, and 
fisheries.

- promoting irrigation-driven agriculture to mitigate adverse rainfall patterns.

- establish a national network of dams to mitigate drought and support other 
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local economic activities.

- researching into the harvest of water, especially in the rainy season (close 
to 64 billion cubic litres of surface water goes to waste in Zambia every year 
and about 

90 billion cubic litres of underground water lies unutilised).
 
- undertaking livestock disease control.

- expanding training of crop, livestock, and fisheries researchers and extension
officers.

- expanding fish and game farming.

- encouraging the provision of storage and processing facilities in major 
Zambian fisheries.

- providing livestock credit facilities including ox-drawn farming implements 
such as ploughs, cultivators and ox-carts for transportation.

- restocking of livestock through breeding and imports.

- galvanising the resource-poor small scale and peasant farmers into major 
producers of food and cash crops by encouraging out-grower schemes equitable 
relationship.

- empowering rural women in agriculture to enhance their strategic role as the 
main producers of food and major agricultural entrepreneurs by facilitating 
their access 

to land, credit, inputs, extension and training services, education, technology,
on farm storage facilities, transport, and market facilities.

- re-aligning agricultural production based on economic, ecological, and 
technological comparative advantage (e.g. promoting sorghum and millet 
production in drought 

prone areas).

- production of local fertilizers by revamping NCZ and the establishment of 
small-scale fertilizer plants to exploit natural phosphate deposits in the 
country.

- promoting legumes to encourage nitrogen fixation, thereby reducing demand for 
fertiliser. 

- promoting the use of organic fertilisers such as animal dung (manure).

- encouraging the production of high value crops such as paprika, oil seeds, 
cashew nuts, sugar cane, coffee, tea, tobacco, food legumes, etc.

- supporting the contribution of agro-forestry, horticulture and floriculture.

- reviewing the operations of the Food Reserve Agency as a strategic institution
in national food security.

- revamping co-operatives and grassroots credit institutions.

- introducing farmer field schools (FFS) to promote socio-economic based 
literacy programmes.

- encouraging family farming systems by introducing out-grower schemes which 
cover small communities.

- revamp national seed management entity in order effective research, storage 
and marketing of seed.
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Tourism

Tourism is now acknowledged as one of the world's largest and fastest growing 
industries which, if properly harnessed, can significantly contribute to a 
country's 

economy.

Zambia has immense tourist attractions: 

19 national parks covering about 8.4% of the country (including the famous South
Luangwa National Park which is reckoned to have the largest concentration of 
animals 

in the world) and the Kafue National Park - one of the largest national parks in
the world, and 24 game management areas covering 22% of the country; more than 
190 

species of animals (including elephants, buffaloes, rhinoceros, impalas, lions, 
leopards, cheetah, and the unique Kafue and Bangweulu lechwes) and the world's 
largest 

bird sanctuary at Lochinvar Park with over 700 species; waterfalls and rapids 
(including the world famous Victoria Falls - one of the seven natural wonders of
the 

world); lakes  (including Lake Kariba, the second largest man-made lake in the 
world and Lake Tanganyika); picturesque landscapes such as the Muchinga and 
Zambezi 

escarpments; great rift valleys; hot springs; historical and archaeological 
sites such as pre-historic rock and cave paintings; Nchanga Open Pit Mine (the 
world's 

largest open pit mine); among the world's best climates (naturally 
air-conditioned country); a rich and diverse traditional heritage, and; a 
naturally friendly people.

This makes Zambia an ideal tourist destination.

Although Zambia's potential for tourism is unquestionably high, its gainful 
exploitation has remained a pipe dream.

This has been, by and large, due to failure on the part of the government to 
develop the tourist infrastructure that is required for a modern tourist 
industry.

Poor road network; poor public transport; personal insecurity; inadequate and 
sub-standard hotels/lodges; prohibitive hotel rates; and poor or lack of modern 
airstrips 

and airports to tourist destinations have hampered the growth of the industry.

Like, mining, the investment pattern in tourism have been at the expense of 
citizen participation where we have witnessed national parks leased to foreign 
investors 

for a song without clear outlined benefits for the country.

The ULP will turn the tourist sector into a major foreign exchange earner 
through:

- improving tourism infrastructure such as roads, airports, hotels and lodges, 
etc, that will support a modern tourist industry.

- effectively packaging and marketing the country's tourist attractions at home 
and abroad.
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- marketing traditional ceremonies as tourist attractions.

- ensuring that local communities in tourist and game management areas benefit 
from the natural resources (e.g. giving preference to local people when granting

licenses for game cropping).

- offering tax incentives to citizen investors.

- eliminating crime to make tourist destinations safe.

- intensifying the fight against poaching.
 
- conserving and replenishing endangered species (such as rhinoceros).

- develop human resource capacity in hotel and hospitality management, and 
tourism for citizens.

Mining

Zambia's economic fortunes have been closely tied to the performance of the 
mining sector, particularly copper mining.

In the decade after independence (1965-1975), mining accounted for over 90% of 
the country's export earnings and contributed 45% of government revenue.
 
Zambia has also failed to harness most of her other mineral resources to the 
full.

In addition to copper and other base metals, Zambia has large deposits of 
non-metallic minerals such as silica, clays, marble, granite, feldspar, baryte, 
gypsum, and 

limestone - all these await exploitation.

Further, despite the country having some of the finest gemstones in the world 
(Zambia is reckoned to produce about 54% of the world's emeralds - estimated to 
be worth 

around US$3 billion per year), the gemstone industry has not realised its full 
potential.

The exploitation of gemstones continues to be characterised by under-valuation 
and haphazard government policies.

The exploitation of the gemstone industry has largely been left in the hands of 
foreign smugglers, resulting in the country realising a paltry US$3 million 
(from the 

estimated total value per year).

The gemstone industry has also been hampered by lack of venture capital, 
collateral, mining and entrepreneurial skills.

Under the MMD mining has faced the worst decline.

The whole privatisation exercise of the mines has been fraught with corruption 
and theft with no clear benefits for the people.

This has been worsened by the senseless tax concessions that were made.

Thus, if well managed, the mining sector can create employment, ignite 
industrial activity and expand the national revenue base.

The ULP will enhance and diversify the mining sector through:

- establish a national mining institution to spearhead mining activities in 
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order to increase national participation and enhance economic development.
 
- promoting the exploration of other mineral deposits.

- promoting small-scale mining by local investors, including women.

- reorganise the gemstone industry into a major foreign exchange earner for the 
country by assisting citizen investors in precious and semi-precious gemstones 
with 

capital, marketing (locally and abroad), leasing mining equipment, providing 
geological services and mining expertise.

- promoting a safe and environmentally friendly mining practices.

- promoting the establishment of value-added mineral processing industries.

Commerce and Trade

The end product of any economic activity is commerce and trade.

It is from commerce and trade that a country can sell or exchange goods and 
services within the country and with other countries.

Zambia's central geographical location puts the country in an ideal position to 
be the hub of trade and commerce in the sub-region from which she stands to 
gain, if 

properly harnessed.

Unfortunately, due to a number of shortcomings, the country has failed to take 
advantage of its location.

Some of the barriers include a weak local manufacturing sector, over-reliance on
copper mining, weak agricultural base, and poor transport infrastructure.

Zambia's poor trading base has turned the country into a supermarket for cheap 
imports.
 
The ULP will turn Zambia into a major commercial and trading centre of the 
sub-region by:

- offering incentives to strengthen the manufacturing and export sectors to make
Zambia competitive in the regional economic groupings such as the Southern 
African 

Development Co-operation (SADC) and the Common Market for Eastern and Southern 
Africa (COMESA).

- working within the confines of the World Trade Organisation (WTO) and seek 
necessary moratorium to support and nurture local industry.

- offering incentives to local manufacturing, agriculture, textile and 
non-traditional sector to promote exports.

- offering incentives for small-scale industry to create a strong industrial 
base.

- offering tax rebates, loans and other incentives to increase the 
competitiveness and quality of locally produced goods and services.

- promote citizen participation through infrastructural development and citizen 
credit facilities.

Education

Education is the cornerstone of any modern society.
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A country can never hope to achieve sustainable development without education.

Knowledge, and not capital, is the most important resource and ingredient for 
socio-economic development.

Investment into human development can reduce poverty and enhance the economic 
well being of a nation.

The progressive expansion of education and the improvement in its range and 
quality should be at the centre of the development concerns of any serious 
government.

Beyond literacy and basic education per se, desirable as it may be, the 
development of education and human resources should be regarded as a 
precondition for enhancing 

the pace of economic growth and development.

Indeed, it is education and technical know-how, which should determine the 
frontiers of transformation of the Zambian society and shape the configuration 
of the 

overall competitiveness of our nation.

In fact, the best economic policy is education.

The current economic turmoil in Zambia illustrates the disastrous consequences 
of a country that has failed to develop its educational sector.

The educational sector has experienced a decline in all major indicators: the 
net enrolment ratio at primary school has been falling; the provision of 
instructional 

materials to school is inadequate; the number and quality of teachers continue 
to diminish due to the brain drain ensuing from low salaries and poor conditions
of 

service; the construction and rehabilitation of schools has not matched demand; 
educational reforms, including the establishment of education boards, have 
failed; the 

training of teachers has been stagnant, leading to an increase in the number of 
untrained teachers in schools, and; there has been general understaffing 
especially in 

schools in rural areas.

Under the MMD, higher education has been completely abandoned and neglected.

Enrolment at the tertiary level has not matched population growth.

For instance, student population at the two universities has been static at less
than 7,000 since 1991.

Moreover, since 1991, over 300 lecturers have left the two universities owing to
paltry salaries and pathetic conditions of service. Over the years, there have 
been 

arbitrary budgetary cutbacks to the universities.

The MMD government's negative policies and attitudes towards higher education 
has created an environment which is not conducive to conducting research, 
teaching and 

learning as obtains in institutions of higher learning in countries that value 
education.

These and similar worrying trends, should prompt Zambians to engage in a 
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diagnosis of the entire national educational system under the MMD which is not 
befitting this 

century.

The challenge of the ULP government shall be to reposition education in Zambia 
into the new knowledge-intensive world society.

The ULP will improve gender, equity, quality and accessibility to all levels of 
the education sector (pre-school to higher education) through:

- guaranteeing free education up to grade 12 for those who cannot afford to pay.

- encouraging private sector investment in education.

- spending a greater proportion of national income on education.

- the creation of new infrastructure and expansion of the existing ones to 
include houses for teachers.

- tailoring the curriculum to suit the changing environment.

- develop two national high schools (one for girls and another for boys) in each
province for pupils with the highest aptitude in order to create a sound 
resource base 

for our growing science and technology.
 
- redesigning the primary and secondary school curricula to include skills 
training so that school leavers are equipped with life sustaining skills.
 

- promoting the use of local languages as a medium of instruction in early 
childhood education.

- putting in place measures that will ensure girls' retention in schools, 
colleges, and universities.

- forging partnerships among communities, business and government in financing 
of education.

- improved education facilities for children with special needs.

- training of teachers for special education.

- enhanced distance and continuing education with the application of Information
Communication Technologies (ICTs).

- promoting the profile of libraries as resource centres that will enhance a 
reading culture and learner-centred education.

- the provision of teaching and learning requisites.

- establishing new public universities and encouraging private sector 
investment.

- increased enrolment and retention in higher education institutions.

- reforming the system of financing higher education to make it accountable, 
recoverable, and relevant to the needs of the country.

- introducing a pro-poor bursary scheme for higher education that will be 
supported by a graduate tax scheme.

- repealing the oppressive Universities Act of 1999 and consult all the 
stakeholders in the formulation of an appropriate piece of legislation.

- guaranteeing academic freedom in all institutions of learning.
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- improved salaries and conditions of service for education professionals 
(teachers, lecturers and other professionals).
 
- seeking increased productivity of teacher/lecturer output through improved 
incentives.

- attracting back to Zambia, teachers and lecturers who are working in the 
sub-region and beyond.

- promoting vocational and skills training.

- revamping the school inspectorate for quality assurance.
 
Health

Health is a pre-requisite to individual, community and national productivity.

Access to health care is generally poor in Zambia, a situation that has been 
accentuated by the poor health policies of the MMD government.

The per capita distribution of facilities has dropped drastically, institutions 
have weakened, and the rising cost of services (user-fees) following the MMD's 
economic 

market reforms has priced them beyond the means of the poor.

The continued decline in our life expectancy (averaging 35) is a classic case of
a public health and nutritional crisis.
 
This has been characterised by an over-burdened health care system experiencing 
funding cutbacks and haphazard restructuring.

Zambia's health indicators are alarming: infant mortality rate (109 per 1000); 
under-five mortality (200 per 1000); maternal mortality (649 per 100,000); 
stunted 

children (42%); high risk births (59.5%); over 50% of the Zambian population has
no access to clean water supply; and only 18% of the population has access to 
flash or 

pit latrines, thereby making preventable diseases such as cholera, diarrhoea and
dysentery daily and perennial events.

Zambia's death rate is among the highest in the world, similar to countries 
facing or undergoing active wars.

The MMD government's desire to attain health for all has completely fizzled out.

This has been clearly demonstrated by the fact that there has been diminishing 
government expenditure allocated to the health sector.
 
Since 1991, the number of hospitals has remained static against a growing 
population.

A low doctor-patient ratio, shortages of efficacious and safe drugs, poor 
laboratory services, unsanitary theatre facilities, and poor conditions of 
service for 

doctors and other health personnel have further compounded the health situation.

The health reforms have thus failed as evidenced by lack of equity, access, and 
cost-effective and quality service in the health care delivery system.
 
The already over-stretched health services have to cope with the effects of the 
HIV / AIDS pandemic.

The MMD government lacks both the political will and intention to provide 
medical services for all citizens.
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The clamour by government leaders, their families and close associates for 
medical treatment abroad at public expense, is a clear testimony of their lack 
of confidence 

in Zambia's health delivery system.

This costs the country astronomical sums of money which could have been 
channelled to improve the local health care.

The goal of the ULP in government will be to provide accessible, affordable, and
quality health care.

The ULP will:

- provide free health services to those who cannot afford.

- encourage the provision of private sector health services.

- enhance research and human resource capacity building.

- improve conditions of service for medical personnel.
 
- reduce mortality and morbidity from preventable and communicable.
 
- diseases such as malaria, cholera, T.B, small pox and measles.

- reduce HIV/AIDS infection levels through a rigorous and sustained IEC 
(Information, Education, and Communication) programme.

- strive to work with neighbouring countries under SADC in order to increase our
bargaining power for lower prices for AIDS medication.

- declare AIDS a national disaster in order to tackle the effects of the 
pandemic.

- put in place behavioural and medical interventions to mitigate the impact of 
the HIV/AIDS pandemic.

- provide clean water to all citizens and improve sanitary conditions.

- improve the nutritional status of citizens including the eradication of 
malnutrition in children.

- rehabilitate existing health institutions and build new ones.

- equip and expand the network of primary health care.

- increase per capita ratio of health personnel in the population.

- build specialist hospitals in each provincial centres.

Science, Technology and Research

To convert the country's abundant natural resources into goods and services, 
Zambia requires a strong science, technology and research base. 

South East Asian countries have demonstrated that when properly harnessed, 
science and technology can be potent tools for socio-economic development.

Since the attainment of independence, Zambia has trained a large pool of 
scientists and technologists that can be used as a basis for a viable science 
and technology 

enterprise.

Unfortunately, Zambia has thus far failed to bring this resource to the cutting 
edge of our country's development efforts.

Seite 14



ULP 2007

Science and technology infrastructure is dilapidated; there is lack of 
equipment; our scientists and technologists are poorly remunerated; budgetary 
allocations to 

science and technology are very low (at less than 0.5% of the national budget); 
and science and technology activities are uncoordinated.

In addition, science and technology activities concentrate on technology 
transfer from developed countries - to the neglect of indigenous technologies.

The net result of this has been that Zambia has failed to harness its natural 
resources effectively.

The ULP will employ science and technology to foster knowledge-intensive 
activities that will produce new goods and services to enhance personal and 
national well 

being through:

- increased funding to science and technology institutions.

- raising the profile of science subjects in the school curricula.

- promoting research in indigenous technology.

- enhancing the capacity of staff through training and development.

- making maximum use and co-ordination of the existing science and technology 
research institutions such as the universities, the National Institute for 
Scientific and 

Industrial Research (NISIR), Tropical Diseases Research Centre (TDRC), Mt. 
Makulu Central Research Station, and the Central Veterinary Research Institute.

- making research activities relevant to the needs of the country.

- improving conditions of service for science and technology personnel.

Housing and Construction

The provision of shelter or housing constitutes one of the basic human rights 
and needs in any modern society.

The building and construction sector is therefore vital in the development 
process of any country.

In Zambia, the provision of housing has not matched population growth in the 
last two decades, with the result that the majority of Zambians now live in 
sub-standard 

dwellings without basic services.

Some of the problems of the housing sector, particularly in the urban areas, 
include: 

the growth of unplanned residential areas where people live in sub-standard 
structures without basic requirements such as piped clean water, sewerage, 
roads, 

electricity, medical facilities, schools and other essential social amenities 
suitable for the 21st Century; poorly designed buildings that have made our 
cities and 

towns ugly; lack of investment in the real estate sector; poor land 
administration characterized by corruption in the allocation of both residential
and industrial 
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plots; high service charges for land; untimely or lack of servicing of allocated
plots; high cost of building materials, and; high interest on mortgages.

The ULP will ensure quality dwellings and habitable towns and cities by:

- re-designing the cities and towns to make them attractive and functional.

- upgrading squatter settlements by providing basic amenities such as water, 
electricity, roads, schools, postal, recreation, medical facilities, and 
building 

extension services.

- ensuring that land servicing is before it is sold.

- discourage the usage of pit latrines and septic tanks by installing water 
borne in urban settlements ensuring that service charges are affordable.

- establishing affordable mortgage schemes for citizens.

- making building materials affordable through tax incentives.

- making land for housing easily accessible to citizens.

- promoting investment in stone/brick, wood, and cement industries. 

- promoting research and development of local, cheaper, and environmentally 
friendly building materials.

- enforcing building and housing standards.

- providing building extension services to rural (village) home builders.

Community Development and Social Welfare

The level of development of any country is judged by the comprehensiveness of 
its social security system.

In the 1960s and 1970s, Zambia had one of the best social security systems in 
the sub-region.

Under the MMD government, the country has seen the collapse of our social 
security system which is now characterised by: erratic or non-payment of 
statutory 

contributions by both government and private institutions, untimely payments of 
pension dues, inadequate pension dues, poor educational and health delivery 
systems.

The demise of the social welfare system has rendered former employees indigents,
where retirement or retrenchments are now synonymous with destitution.

The social sectors are limping because the economic base, which sustains them, 
has collapsed.

Begging, street kids, breakdown of the family and social norms, brazen 
prostitution, high levels of poverty, homelessness and crime now characterise 
the Zambia of the 

Third Republic - attributes which were alien to this once proud nation.
 
The ULP will reduce poverty and improve the social welfare of the people 
through:

- introducing a comprehensive social security system for all citizens in both 
urban and rural areas.

- giving incentives to organisations that create employment.
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- providing life sustaining skills such as bricklaying and carpentry to the 
youth.

- increasing food production in the country.

- promoting sustainable rural development.

- providing tax rebates to individuals and organisations that adopt orphans and 
other displaced persons.

- systematically tackling the root cause of street kids.

- promoting citizens' income generating activities.

- promoting community participation and co-operation with relevant NGOs on 
matters relating to juvenile welfare, delinquency prevention, control and 
rehabilitation of 

young offenders.

- rationalising the institutional framework of social security in the country 
(such as centres for the aged).

- improving literacy delivery systems.

Transport

The transport sector is a general facilitator in economic development.

It provides the means by which goods and people move between and within 
countries.

Zambia's central geographical position puts her in a strategic transport network
of East and Southern Africa from which the country stands to gain substantially,
if 

transport is well developed.

The Zambian transport sector is characterised by: a poor road network, 
dilapidated rail infrastructure - which has resulted into many accidents (making
rail transport 

unattractive); the water transport sub-sector remains undeveloped; the air 
transport infrastructure is dilapidated and inadequate.
 
The ULP will improve the transport sector by:

- constructing and rehabilitating durable feeder roads and bridges in rural 
areas.

- constructing and rehabilitating trunk roads.

- harmonising standards of road designs, construction and maintenance with those
within the sub-region (COMESA and SADC).

- building, rehabilitating, and upgrading airports and strategic airstrips.

- harnessing water transport.

- completing the Mchinji-Chipata Rail line.

- constructing new rail networks.

- striving to build rail networks to link the country with all the neighbouring 
countries.

- rehabilitating the existing rail network.
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- reviving and rationalising the operations of commuter trains in Lusaka and 
Copperbelt regions.

- re-introducing a national airline.

- adopting an open skies policy to take advantage of Zambia's geographical 
position.

- reforming civil aviation legislation to attract investment and restore 
investor confidence in the sector.

- reforming the civil aviation administration to make it efficient and in line 
with the needs of the sector.

- offering special incentives to Zambian-based air transport operators.

Communication

Communication is vital to any modern society.

Communication provides the means through which citizens can be informed, thereby
enhancing their participation in the affairs of their country.

The state of communication infrastructure and use depicts the level of 
development to which a country has attained. 

Developments in satellite technology have rendered distance irrelevant, while 
fibre optics technology has made the transmission of data faster and more 
reliable, and 

the emergence of powerful micro-computers has enhanced computing and 
manipulation of data and information.

The convergence of information communication technologies (ICTs) has made 
communication within, between and across countries easier.

One of the major innovations arising from the convergence of ICTs has been the 
development of the world wide web (WWW) and the Internet which have provided new
avenues 

of communication at the local, national and global levels.

These developments have made the concept of a global village a reality.
 
Globalisation entails a dire need for Zambia to develop its ICT infrastructure 
to enable the country participate effectively in the global economy (to access 
markets, 

raw materials, to access information for science and technology, education and 
medicine). 

In the 1970s and 1980s, Zambia used to have the most developed communication 
infrastructure in Sub-Saharan Africa (excluding South Africa).

However, lack of investment in ICT infrastructure under the MMD government has 
led to Zambia lagging behind in communication technology to the extent that the 
country 

has outdated and inadequate infrastructure.

The current state of the communication sector in Zambia is characterised by 
under-utilisation of ICTs, low penetration of ICTs especially in rural areas, a 
low tele-

density in the population, and ICT illiteracy among the majority of the 
citizens, especially the illiterate.
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The ULP will enhance the performance of the communications sector through:

- upgrading existing infrastructure and installation of new ones (such as 
satellites TV, radio and television installations, telephone, fibre optic cable 
between 

Lusaka and all the provincial centres so as to increase bandwidth and internet 
access).

- increasing the tele-density in the population and making telephone services 
affordable.

- strengthening the public postal service network.

- encouraging private sector investment in postal services.

- intensifying human resource development capacity in ICTs.

- providing legislation to ensure an environment for a thriving communications 
industry with citizen participation.

- ensuring an efficient use of the national airspace as a natural resource in 
support of telecommunications, air navigation, meteorology and broadcasting.

- promoting the use of ICTs in business, commerce, health, education and the 
public sector to achieve operational efficiency and to meet the challenges of  

globalization.

Energy and Water Development

Zambia is well endowed with natural resources to support a viable and 
sustainable energy and water sector.

These include solar energy, hydro electricity, fossil energy such as coal, and 
uranium.

The country is equally endowed with vast water resources (both surface and 
underground) - with the country being reckoned to hold 45% of the Southern 
African sub-

region's water resources.

Given Zambia's strategic location in the sub-region, the country stands to gain 
substantially from the development of this sector.

The water and energy sectors remain under exploited due to lack of investment.

And the cost of energy (both electricity and fuel oil), for both industrial and 
domestic use, is very high.

The high energy costs have had a deleterious effect on the productive sector as 
it increases production and transportation costs.

Further, high electricity tariffs have forced many households to resort to wood 
fuel -- which has in turn led to accelerated deforestation.
 
The ULP will develop the energy and water sector for local use and export 
through:

- increasing the national capacity for hydro-electricity generation.

- extending the national electricity grid to cover the whole country.

- providing affordable electricity to both urban and rural households.

- encouraging private sector investment.
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- increasing investment in clean and renewable forms of energy.

- encouraging competition in the generation and distribution of electricity.

- reviewing the operations of the Energy Regulation Board (ERB) and the Zambia 
Electricity Supply Corporation (ZESCO).

- streamlining the procurement and distribution of oil by eliminating 
unnecessary bureaucracy.

- rehabilitating pipeline and oil storage facilities.

- building national strategic oil reserves.

- empower citizens to run filling station.

- building dams and sinking boreholes across the country to ensure that citizens
have access to adequate and reliable water supply for personal and agricultural 
use.

- promoting research (and use) into alternative sources of energy such as solar,
coal, biomass and nuclear fuel Lands and Natural Resources.

Zambia has abundant natural resources such as land, water, air, minerals, 
forests, wetlands, wildlife, fish and other forms of biodiversity. 

The country covers a land area of 75 million hectares, of which 38 to 41 million
hectares have potential for agricultural use.

Forests cover 55 to 60% of Zambia's total land area.

These forests contain some commercial tree species suitable for timber such as 
Mukusi and Mukwa.

In addition, the country has a well-distributed system of perennial rivers, 
streams, lakes and swamps.

These ecosystems are rich in biodiversity. 

Zambia's vast natural resources have not been fully harnessed to jump-start our 
economy to prosperity.

The MMD government has abetted and participates in selfishly depleting our 
country's natural resources through licensing of companies that sell Mukwa, 
wildlife and 

precious minerals which have not benefited the country.

The ULP will ensure that Zambia's lands and natural resources are sustainably 
exploited for the benefit of the people through:

- recognising and promoting the right of every Zambian to own land.

- rationalising and reforming land administration.

- involving the local communities in the management and conservation of wildlife
and other natural resources.

- ensuring that local communities in tourist and game management areas benefit 
from the natural resources.

- encouraging, through partnerships with local authorities and communities, 
clean and sustainable utilisation of natural resources such as forests, 
wildlife, surface 

and underground water, land etc.

- encouraging the growth of timber-based processing industries for export and 
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local use.

- ensuring the sustainable exploitation of forests for timber.

Environment

Sustainable national development largely depends on how well the environment is 
nurtured and protected.

Zambia's current socio-economic situation has serious implications for the 
management of the environment.
 
Without proper attention to the protection, preservation, and restoration of our
environment, ecologically sustainable economic development will not be achieved 
in 

Zambia.

At present, environmental degradation is taking place at an alarming rate, 
threatening our hopes, and those of future generations to clean environment, 
sustainable and 

healthy livelihoods.

There are many agents of environmental degradation in Zambia which the MMD 
government has failed to effectively manage.

These include; industrial pollution, poor farming systems (such as chitemene, 
excessive use of organic fertilisers, overgrazing), poor refuse and sewerage 
management 

in urban areas, quarrying and mining which expose top soils leading to soil 
erosion, deforestation through commercial charcoal burning and cutting of trees 
for wood 

fuel, and inadequate capacity of environmental control agencies.

It is also clear that the MMD government has failed to encourage industry to use
cleaner and leaner production technologies.

Even the 'dirty dozen' pesticides are still being licensed by the Environmental 
Council of Zambia (ECZ), the government agency that has failed to enforce 
environmental 

regulations.

The ECZ is understaffed and lacks the capacity to enforce the Environmental 
Protection and Pollution Control Act Number 12 of 1990. 

The ULP will ensure the protection of the environment for its sustainable use 
for present and future generations through:

- fostering the conservation of natural resources and a clean environment.

- conserving the biodiversity in Zambia's forests, wetlands, rivers, lakes and 
streams.

- preventing and reducing pollution of surface and underground water.

- encouraging community-based environmental awareness.

- strictly enforcing environmental laws to ensure that environmental degradation
is controlled.

Gender Equity, Sensitivity, and Tolerance

Gender and equity are acknowledged as preconditions for human development.

Seite 21



ULP 2007
An equity and gender-based approach to development ensures equal participation 
by all citizens in national life.

Under the MMD, issues of gender, equity, tolerance and participation have not 
received adequate attention, despite Zambia being a signatory to international 

conventions, statutes, charters and declarations.

This is manifested by the continued low participation of women in politics, 
employment and decision-making; under enrolment of the girl child and women in 
all strata 

of the education system and training; inequitable distribution of wealth where 
60% of the country's wealth is held by 10% of the population; uneven allocation 
of 

resources between urban and rural areas; and governance being dominated by a few
people.

The ULP recognises the crucial role that women play in the development of any 
country.

The ULP therefore, shall enhance gender, equity, sensitivity and tolerance 
through:

- affording equal access to education, land and capital.

- equal opportunities in employment, decision making, and national life.

- repealing any gender insensitive legislation.

- developing new gender-sensitivity curricula in schools.

- ratifying, observing and enforcing international covenants, conventions, 
statutes and protocols on the legal status of women and children.

- encouraging women to define their gender needs.

- reducing inequities in the distribution of wealth.

- working in partnership with relevant Non Governmental Organisations (NGOs) to 
introduce policies and programmes that will mitigate the effects of violence on 
spouses 

/ partners and children.

- working closely with relevant NGOs to carry out intensive public education to 
make violence against women and children totally unacceptable.

- continuing to audit the constitution, laws, policies and programmes and remove
all forms of discrimination on the basis of gender.

- amending and enacting laws to deal effectively with violent crimes against 
women and children.

Legal Framework

A good legal system is a pre-requisite for a democratic society and good 
governance.

Justice delivery also has to be swift and efficient offering access to the 
Courts to all people irrespective of class or background.

It is the rule of law that sets the benchmarks for good governance.

The law, as enshrined in the Constitution, also prescribes norms of behaviour 
and conduct in any given country.
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The Constitution, therefore, is the ultimate protector of civil rights and 
liberties.

A democratic government should therefore respect and uphold the rule of law.

However, the decade under the MMD government has seen the erosion of the 
separation of powers by the Executive compromising the judicial system.

In the end, the Judiciary has abrogated its role as a watchdog of the 
Constitution.

The MMD government has manipulated the Constitution to suit the whims of the 
party in power.

This has been done to exclude citizens from participating fully in the affairs 
of the country.

The Executive has also created institutions with no legal backing such as the 
"Presidential Housing Initiative" and released unapproved funding to District 

Administrators prior to endorsement from Parliament.

This negates the concept of the separation of powers, which is one of the 
pillars of democratic governance.

The ULP will:

- institute constitutional reforms and repeal all archaic laws that are not in 
conformity with democratic governance and, international and regional Human 
Rights 

Charters.

- ensure the independence of the judiciary.

- guarantee the security of judicial officers.

- introduce a more efficient legal aid scheme to be run in conjunction with the 
Law Association of Zambia.

- provide research assistants who will help judges research their decisions.

- locate as many criminal sub-ordinate courts next to prisons in order to hasten
the justice delivery system.

- undertake constitutional reforms through an open democratic system where all 
stakeholders will be consulted and the people given a say through a referendum.

- ensure that all rights granted by the Constitution are justifiable and that 
any derogation from such rights has to be shown to be reasonably expected and 
necessary 

in a democratic state.

Good Governance

Good governance entails transparency, accountability, consultation and dialogue 
between the governors and the governed.

To achieve this, there must be watchdog institutions that ensure a level playing
field in the area of governance.

Key among such institutions is an independent judiciary, a free press, and the 
civil society.

The current first-past-the-post system of elections has the tendency of 
excluding a large number of people from participating effectively in politics in
spite of 
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having widespread support.

The ULP will therefore develop a hybrid system encompassing the best from both 
the first-past-the-post system and proportional representation.

The proportional representation list will be used to enhance greater 
representation in Parliament of women and the youth.

The MMD government has become delinquent in that it does not respect judgements 
of the Court and decides which judgements to honour and when. 

This tendency erodes individual liberties and ruins many businesses, thereby 
distorting the economy.

This practice also has the tendency of encouraging corruption as people who have
a right to satisfaction of their debts are left to the whims of bureaucrats in 
spite 

of having judgements.

Good governance requires dialogue among all stakeholders, and inter-party talks 
are essential to this end.

The MMD government only engages in limited dialogue with the opposition when 
Paris Club talks are around the corner.

There have been no serious and concerted efforts to achieve consensus on the 
ground rules of our political and civil set up.

The MMD government has lamentably failed to achieve good governance and good 
government.

Its human rights record is pathetic, characterised by: denial of police permits 
for citizens to stage peaceful demonstrations; arbitrary arrests and detentions;

deportation of residents with dissenting views to those of the government; 
torture of detainees; muzzling of the public media; harassment of the 
independent media; 

compromised legislature and judiciary; hostility to the civil society; political
intolerance; inhuman and degrading conditions of prisons; a biased electoral 
system; 

misuse of the nolle prosequi and the Public Order Act.

The ULP shall enhance democratic governance through: 

- creating partnerships with the civil society.

- reforming the judiciary and legislature.

- amending the Criminal Procedure Code so that the use of the nolle prosequi is 
not abused.

- providing research assistants to MPs to provide information to help them make 
informed contributions and debates in the House.

- guaranteeing an independent and free press.

- reforming the electoral system to make it autonomous and appreciable by the 
citizens.

- incorporating civic education in the school curricula.

- empowering watchdog institutions by reducing executive control over them 
through appropriate legislation.
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- guaranteeing the separation of powers.

- ensuring protection of civil liberties such as the freedom of speech, 
assembly, association, conscience, religion, creed and movement.

- reforming the civil service to make it efficient and responsive.

- improving the conditions of service of public service workers.

- vigorously tackling corruption in the public sector by empowering the Anti 
Corruption Commission.

- ensuring that reports of public commissions of enquiry are made public once 
investigations are over and take appropriate action.

- ensuring that citizens are protected from the scourge of illicit drug 
trafficking by empowering the Drug Enforcement Commission and putting in place 
relevant 

legislation.

- guaranteeing equal access to the media for all political parties.

- de-linking the political party in power from access to state resources for 
their party campaigns and organisation.

- introducing a proportional representation system of elections.

- introducing legislation that would compel government to satisfy any court 
judgement within eighteen months of exhaustion of all appeal procedures failure 
to which 

the judgement creditor will be allowed to levy execution against the state.

- introducing Constitutional limits on executive and presidential powers.

- engaging in continuous dialogue with all political parties and other 
stakeholders in the affairs of the state.

- ensuring that public funding is channelled through line ministries which are 
subject to public audit rather than through the "Presidential Discretionary 
Fund" (aka 

Slush Fund).

International Relations

Good neighbourliness is essential for development.

The ULP's foreign policy profile will be guided by what is in the best interest 
of Zambians.

Zambia, the liberator of Southern Africa, now finds herself in a position where 
she is the outcast of the sub-region. She has lost her position as a leading 
country in 

the sub-region and Africa as a whole.

This has been due to the isolationist policies that the MMD government has 
taken.

The country has been accused by her neighbours of playing double standards- the 
end result being that our country's foreign image is now one of mistrust and 
suspicion.
 
The ULP will endeavour to play a more progressive role in the international 
arena in order to move from virtual obscurity to a position of prominence 
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through:

- maintaining cordial relations with all our neighbours.

- upholding international covenants, conventions, statutes and protocols.

- limiting the number of foreign missions abroad to make them cost-effective.

- advancing professionalism in the diplomatic service, devoid of nepotism and 
party interests.

- reviewing bilateral and multilateral agreements to ensure that they are in the
national interest.

- participating actively in international and sub-regional groupings such as 
SADC, COMESA, the Organisation of African Unity (OAU) and the United Nations and
its 

specialised agencies.

Labour Relations and Social Security

A motivated and well-remunerated labour force is an important factor of 
production.

Ever since the MMD government embarked on its ill-conceived market reforms, 
labour has borne the full brunt of the negative effects of liberalisation and 

privatisation.

In the private and parastatal sectors, labour under the MMD government has been 
characterised by: instant dismissals; never ending retrenchments; retrenchments 
and 

redundancies without terminal benefits; de-Zambianisation and inequities in 
conditions of service in favour of expatriates.

In the public sector, labour has not faired any better with retrenchments, 
voluntary separations (in the name of the bungled up Public Sector Reform 
Programme), low 

salaries, late payment of salaries, late payment of terminal benefits including 
pensions, non-existence of compensation and insurance schemes - the list is 
endless.

The MMD government has for a long time been promising to increase salaries and 
improve conditions of service for civil servants, but these remain to be 
fulfilled.

Further, the government has lamentably failed to implement the minimum wage.

Public service workers have been subjected to unilateral wage freezes.

This is done with full knowledge that wage freezes are illegal and that workers'
earnings have continued to be eroded by inflation and the weakening of the local

currency.

The irony, however, is that the current government is full of former trade union
leaders, including a former Zambia Congress of Trade Unions (ZCTU) 
Chairman-General.
 
It is clear that the MMD government perceives workers as mere tools of 
production and not as partners in development.

The government has failed to protect the rights of private sector employees. 
Factory and shop workers are subjected to dehumanising conditions and petty 
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salaries while 

the government watches without even an intention of rectifying such ills.

Our people can no longer continue to be abused under the guise of liberalisation
and a market economy. Workers rights and representation must be respected by 
public 

and private sector decision-makers.
 
Professionals must be paid well, on the principle of equal-pay-for- equal-work.

Unfortunately, the MMD government continues to ignore strategic professionals 
such as University Lecturers, Researchers and Medical Doctors, offering them 
pathetic 

salaries and conditions of service, while semi-literate MMD cadres such as 
District Administrators enjoy visibly annoying conditions of service and fringe 
benefits.

Their election campaign promises to bring back Zambian professionals burgeoning 
the pool of economic refugees have not been realised.

The mistreatment and harassment of Zambian Medical Doctors and governments' 
attempts to replace them with foreign Doctors is a blunder that must remain as a
reminder 

to all Zambians that the MMD government has no respect for its own 
professionals.

Workers in Zambia must be redeemed from this uncaring government.
 
The ULP will improve the welfare of workers by:

- repealing all oppressive laws and encouraging free collective bargaining.

- instituting a minimum living wage.

- promoting efficient and effective social security schemes in every work place.

- reforming pensions boards in the public sector to make them more responsive to
the needs of pensioners.

- enforcing the principle of equal-pay-for-equal work.

- reviewing labour laws to ensure that workers are protected.

Defence and Security

Peace and security are pre-requisites to productivity, investment, and national 
development.

The objective of the defence and security forces is to safeguard the people and 
their property from both internal and external aggressors.
 
The ULP is committed to the elimination of crime, and to secure and safeguard 
national security through:

- maintaining a professional, alert, well-trained, well-equipped, disciplined, 
motivated, and responsive defence force.

- maintaining a non-partisan, professional, well-trained, well-equipped, 
efficient, motivated, and disciplined police service. 

- improving the conditions of service for defence and security personnel.

- adequately and properly housing the defence forces and police personnel.
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- affording defence forces and police personnel opportunities to own their own 
houses without discrimination.

- de-politicising the defence and security forces.

- reforming the police to change their attitudes towards the people they serve.

- introducing educational campaigns aimed at improving police-community 
relations.

- enhancing the training of police officers in human rights and good governance.

- introducing municipal police services to facilitate community policing.

- changing the inward looking tendencies of our security forces to a balanced 
external and internal security set-up.

- training of defence and police officers in disaster management skills.

Arts and Culture

Arts and Culture define a people's self-embodiment.

Their beliefs, values and traditions are codified in the arts and culture.

The neglect of culture has a negative impact on the development of science and 
technology, medicine, folklore, dance, music, artefacts and other literary 
works.

In fact, studies have shown that a sound cultural base is essential in the 
absorption of new knowledge, innovation, science and technology.
 
Lack of cultural grinding creates a crisis of identity.

The arts and culture also serve as a historical reflection of a people.

Zambia, as a multi-racial and multi-ethnic country, is well-endowed in diversity
and depth of the arts and culture.
 
Despite the country's rich cultural heritage, very little has been done to 
exploit the potentials of the diversity of Zambia's many ethnic groups.

There has been poor or no representation in the national media, literature and 
school curricula of all the ethnic groups in the country.
                       
The ULP will rekindle the rich cultural heritage of the people of Zambia as a 
means to national integration, unity and development by:

- promoting indigenous arts and crafts.

- preserving artefacts, museums, archives and libraries.

- promoting the establishment of centres for performing arts.

- promoting traditional ceremonies into major tourist/cultural events.

- encouraging and promoting the production of literature in local languages.

- encouraging cultural development through ceremonies, performing and visual 
arts.

Religion

The ULP recognises every individual's right to religion.

The ULP shall allow divergence of religious beliefs, attitudes, faiths and 
doctrines.
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Sport

Sport is vital for a healthy body and mind.

It is an important ingredient to personal well being, national unity and 
development.

The development of sport requires modern facilities.

Under the MMD government, there has been no investment in sport infrastructure.

Government investment in sport has concentrated in putting money into only one 
sporting discipline - soccer.

This has been done at the expense of other disciplines.

The infrastructure at present is symbolic of decay and neglect.

With the demise of the ZCCM and the parastatal sector, which were the backbone 
of the development of sports facilities, the state of sports infrastructure is 
now a 

shadow of its glorious past.
 
The ULP will revive sports by:

- promoting the establishment of sports facilities in schools, higher learning 
institutions and community centres.

- constructing modern sports facilities throughout the country.

- encouraging private sector investment in sport.

- establishing a sports academy.

- according equal treatment to all sports disciplines which show promise of 
bringing honours to the country.

Information 

Information, when well managed, can be a strategic resource for gaining 
competitive advantage for a nation.

Effective and efficient development planning and implementation at all levels of
national life requires the flow and exchange of timely, accurate, complete and 

relevant information.

One of the primary reasons for the poor performance of the Zambian economy has 
been our inability to use information meaningfully to search for solutions to 
the 

problems facing the country.

There have been no suitable modalities and institutional capacity for effective 
information provision.

The information arena has been characterised by fragmentation of information 
delivery systems.

The media plays an important role in guaranteeing transparency and 
accountability in democratic governance.

However, the public media in Zambia has been dominated by propaganda in favour 
of the party in power rendering the concept of a free press meaningless.

On the other hand, the private media has been harassed through detentions of 
journalists and government censorship.
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There is, therefore, need to refocus the information arena into a democratic and
developmental driving force.

The ULP will:

- divest government interest in the public media (except the Zambia Information 
Service) through floatation of shares to the public.

- promote an independent and free press.

- repeal all anti-free press legislation.

- enact a Freedom of Information Act.

- promote and disseminate development information to rural areas in local 
languages.

- re-organise and expand existing public library services, supported by relevant
legislation.

- promote the profile of information as a strategic resource for socio-economic 
development.

Child and Youth Development

Children and the youth are the means of our self-perpetuation as human beings.

Children and the youth constitute an important link between the present and the 
future generations.

The well being of the children and youths means a better future the country. 

However, the state of the child and the youth in Zambia today, is precarious and
their prospects for the future under the MMD government are bleak, to say the 
least.

The youth problem is a time bomb that is waiting to explode: high levels of 
prostitution by young girls; teenage pregnancies, begging by children and 
youths; children 

picking food from dustbins; high unemployment among the youths; high dropout 
rates from the school system; children leaving the school system without any 
life 

sustaining skills; early child deaths; street kids due to the collapse of the 
economy and the family; large numbers of orphans (largely due to AIDS) and 
child-headed 

families - a sad and depressing situation.

Children and the youth have come to bear the consequences of a collapsed economy
and misrule which has characterized the MMD's incompetence.
 
Hopelessness, helplessness and homelessness now characterize the Zambian child. 

The ULP will ensure the well being of children and youths by:

- providing equal opportunities to both the girl and boy child.

- introducing a school nutrition programme to eliminate malnutrition.

- promoting awareness among the children and the youth against drug abuse and 
HIV / AIDS.

- strengthening legislation that protects the rights of the child against abuses
such as child labour, sexual abuse and harassment, physical violence and hunger.

Seite 30



ULP 2007
- establishing skills and vocational training centres for the youth.

- involving the youth in decision-making and planning on matters that affect 
them.

- embarking on vigorous civic educational campaigns to make both the child and 
the youth know their human rights and their basic needs.

Rural Development

Rural development has been given lip service for a long time owing to the 
mistaken belief that it is synonymous with agricultural development. 

To date, there have been no practical measures by successive governments to make
rural areas attractive for settlement and investment. Most rural areas have been

deprived of the basic necessities of life such as clinics, schools, roads, 
public transport, telephones, electricity, clean water and sustainable housing.

The end result has been the perpetuation of the rural-urban drift, lopsided 
national development in favour of urban areas, urban unemployment, and unplanned

settlements in urban areas.

Rural areas have thus suffered marginalisation and neglect.

To this end, the ULP will make rural development a driving force and cornerstone
of modernization in Zambia in that:

- The provincial and district administration shall oversee the implementation of
rural development programmes based on the needs of each province and its 
districts.

- Rural development projects shall be based on the province and districts' 
comparative advantage in terms of natural resource.

The main objective being the exploitation of these resources for the benefit of 
the province, district and the country as a whole.

- The engine of rural development strategy shall be the turning of existing 
villages into Multi-purpose Development Zones (MUDEZO).

The purpose of MUDEZO is to modernize rural areas and make them attractive for 
investment and settlement, thus curbing the rural-urban drift and as well as 
arresting 

lopsided national development.

The MUDEZO shall have the following:

- The traditional authority shall remain the supreme of the MUDEZO.

- A broad-based MUDEZO coordination committee, comprising traditional authority 
and local interest groups.

- To be assisted by technocrats from central, provincial and district 
governments.

- MUDEZOs shall be funded by district, provincial and central budgets.

- MUDEZOs shall have the following social and economic facilities.

-- Telecommunications / Libraries / Information centres.

-- Roads networks and bridges through the MODEZO.
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-- Water and sewerage reticulation.

-- Water harvesting dams.

-- Cooperatives and Agriculture.

-- Banking facilities.

-- Housing improvement.

-- Schools.

-- Health facilities, with at least a clinic in each MUDEZO.

-- Community Hall.

-- Courts of Justice.

-- Sports facilities.

-- Electrified housing for every household.

-- Public security.

- The implementation on strategy for the creation of the MUDEZOs shall involve 
the mobilization of the following national resources.

- Defense and security personal such Engineers corps for construction activities
such as roads, bridges, dams and houses.

- Institutions of higher education such as universities, trades training 
institutes and colleges, colleges of nursing, teacher training colleges to 
service:

-- Technical activities such as roads, dams, bridges, housing (for engineering, 
architecture, building technical.

-- Health (health institutions).

-- Agricultural activities.

-- Education.

-- Social scientists (social and economic research).

- Personnel from these institutions shall serve a tour of duty in MUDEZOs and 
shall be paid modest subsistence allowance drawn from the national budget.

- Use of public tender to empower local citizen-owned firms to carry out public 
works in the MUDEZOs.

GOVERNANCE AND ADMINSTRATION

Since independence, Zambia has followed a highly centralized form of government.

While the rationale for centralization has been the maintenance of a unitary 
state and coordination of national policy and development, the net effect has 
been to the 

entrenchment and concentration of political power in the Presidency.

This has led to inflexibility in the way government conducts its business 
vis-a-vis the needs of the people lending to marginalization of provinces and 
unequal 

allocation of national resources.

Ultimately, the central government has failed to deliver development to the 
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people.

To this end, the ULP will devolve power to provinces and districts in order to 
delivery sustainable development.

PROVINCIAL ADMINISTRATION

The ULP believes in a unitary state that devolves power to the people.

The ULP government will strike a balance between centralization and 
decentralization so as to make governance meaningful to the people.

To this end, the ULP advocates a strong provincial administration that is 
accountable to the people of the provinces and those of the districts.
 
The objective of the provincial administration will be to bring development at 
the provincial level irrespective of who controls central government.

The ULP will, therefore, seek to establish provincial governments in each 
province.

The modus operandi will be as follows:

- There shall be proportional representation in the provincial government where 
the party that wins the most votes in the province forms the provincial 
government.

- There shall be a Provincial Premier and Deputy as the Executive leaders of the
provincial government, whose names shall be subject to ratification by 
parliament and 

endorsed by the national president. 

- The provincial government shall look after the interests of all citizens of 
Zambia in that province.

- The provincial government shall be hosted in the provincial capital of each 
province, and based at the provincial headquarters.

- Provincial governments will include broad-based interest groups in the 
province and take into account the SADC bench mark on gender representation.

- Each provincial government shall receive a share of the national budget based 
on equitable formula.

- Provincial governments shall retain percentage of taxes collected within the 
province.

- The provinces shall make provincial development plans.

- Provincial government shall their own civil service.

- In consultation with central government, provinces shall be responsible for 
providing basic social services such as:

-- health.

-- education.

-- rural road construction and maintenance.

-- national unity.

-- law and order.

-- water and sanitation. 

-- manpower planning.
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 -- environmental management.

District Administration

The management of district administration under successive government has been 
highly politicized, under resourced and lacks professionalism.

The net effect has been poor service delivery.
    
The ULP will also seek establish a strong, viable and accountable district 
administration.

The objective of the district administration will be to bring sustainable 
development at the district level. 

To this end, the ULP will establish district administration whose modus operandi
will as follows:

- Direct election of executive mayors and deputy mayors.

- Districts shall have their own administration.

- District governments shall be broad-based to include all interest groups and 
will take into account the SADC bench mark on gender representation.

- Each district to retain a portion of tax collected in the district.

-- Districts shall be responsible for land management via land boards.

-- Districts shall be responsible for agricultural production and management.

-- Districts shall be responsible for village and infrastructure development.

-- Districts will be responsible for transportation systems.

-- Districts will be responsible for health and education infrastructure 
development and maintenance.

-- Districts will be responsible for recreation and sports facilities.

-- District will be responsible for social welfare and security.

-- Districts will be responsible for law and order.

-- Districts shall have their own fire fighting services. 

-- In consultation with provincial government, each district shall prepare its 
own district development budget to be funded from the provincial budget and 

district/local tax.

CENTRAL GOVERNMENT

The central government shall be in charge of national development planning, 
co-ordination and implementation.

It shall develop strategic national policies and monitor their implementations 
in the provinces.

In this system of governance the functions of central government shall be as 
follows:
 
- National Defence and Security matters.

- National Health and Education Planning and Control.

- Foreign Affairs.
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- National Financial Resource Mobilization. 

- Foreign Trade.

- Mining.

- Tourism. 

- Monitor national economic activities.

- National Agriculture and Veterinary Service.

- National Energy distribution and Maintenance of Strategic Reserves.

- Co-ordinate provincial requirements, timing and scheduling.

- National Transportation Infrastructure: roads, water, rail and air.

- National Information and Broadcasting Infrastructure.

- Monitor Parastatal firms.

- National Human Resources Development.

- National Social Security.

- National Land and Natural Resources Management.

- National Disaster Management.

- National Sports Management.

- National Water Management.

- National development planning.

- National Unity.

The traditional authority shall remain the domain of the MUDEZO.
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